Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of a meeting held at Hathersage Memorial Hall

 on 6 September 2011. 
 Present – Councillors C Cartledge, B Hanley, D Jackson, HJ Rodgers, A Schofield, J Shuttleworth, T Wain & J Wedgwood.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), J Robins (Clerk), Outseats Parish Councillor P Whitney and two members of the public. 
Public participation

1. Two members of the public were present for item 9.2. which was discussed at the beginning of the meeting.

2. District Councillors Bevan & Monks sent their apologies.
3. The Police sent a report. There had been eight crimes during the past month including two burglaries, criminal damage, drug offences and assault. There had been 18 calls for service including suspicious activity and anti social behaviour.
The King George’s Field (Charity 216960)
1. In addition to profits from the 100 club, donations of £604 had been received. The quiz had raised £700 and the 75th anniversary celebrations £510. Total funds stand at approximately £48,276. 
2. There had been no requests for donations. 
3. Accounts for payment. The schedule of accounts for payment totalling £100 was approved.

4. The Independent Examiner’s report on the accounts for the year ended 31 March 2011 was satisfactory. Thanks were expressed to the treasurer for the accounts and the clerk was asked to thank the Independent Examiner.
5. The Council approved and signed the accounts for the year ended 31 March 2011.
Council meeting

1. Apologies. Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Mander & Olle.
2.  Members declaration of interest. There were no declarations of interest.
3. Minutes. The minutes of the meeting held on 5 July were approved.
4. Planning Applications.

4.1. NP/DDD/0611/0521, Natwest, Main Road. Change of use and conversion of the first and 2nd floors to two residential units. The Council had no objection to this application but in line with PDNPA guidelines thinks that permission should be granted for local needs housing only.
4.2. NP/DDD/0111/0037, Little Timbers, Ninelands Road. Two detached bungalows (local needs affordable housing). The Council did not object to this application but expressed concern at the small size of the plot for two detached dwellings.
5. Planning Decisions.

5.1. NP/DDD/0611/0528, 3 Station Road. Granted.

6. Consultations.

6.1. DCC review of road gritting (DALC Circular 41). See item 11.1.
6.2. DDDC review of Polling Districts, Places and Stations 2011. The Council does not wish to comment at present but may make representations after the comments of the Acting Returning Officer have been received.
6.3. Localising support for Council Tax in England (DALC Circular 42). The Council had no comments to make.
6.4. Review of Birth Centres in Darley Dale and Buxton. The NHS Derbyshire Primary Care Trust is considering the closure of the stand alone midwifery centres at Darley Dale and Buxton. The Council believes that the Darley Dale unit provides a good service for local people and would not wish to see it close. The clerk will respond accordingly.
7. Financial matters.
7.1. The monthly accounts as previously circulated were approved. The treasurer reported that it is unlikely that the swimming pool will achieve its budgeted income. To break even the Council will have to save against the repairs budget. The money to pay for the non-slip surface at the pool has been taken from the pool refurbishment reserve, leaving £16,341 in the reserve.
7.2. Accounts for payment totalling £37,274.30(including £2,236.69 VAT) as previously circulated were approved. The treasurer pointed out that the accounts for payment included the 5% retention in respect of the relining of the pool.  
7.3. Councillors Cartledge & Rodgers were authorised to sign cheques at the October meeting.
7.4. Investment of cash. The 6 month fixed term deposit which was earning 1.5% interest has now matured and the money is now in the deposit account earning .1% interest. It was agreed to leave the money where it is whilst the treasurer searches for a better rate of interest. The reinvestment of the money before the next meeting was authorised if a better rate of interest could be obtained.
7.5. The external auditor’s report was presented. It was noted that there were no items that the external auditor wished to bring to the Council’s notice and that no action was therefore necessary
8. Correspondence.

8.1. DDDC notification of village SOS competition funding. The village SOS programme aims to support voluntary organisations to start community businesses. Grants of up to £30,000 are available. The deadline for applications is 6 October 2011. It was noted that the Village Plan Group made an unsuccessful application two years ago and that the paperwork from that application is still available.
8.2. Peak Park Parishes’ Forum. There are three vacancies on the Management committee. The Council did not wish to make any nominations.
8.3. Email re village SOS programme. See item 8.1.
8.4. Request for help with proposal to empower local councils. The Council did not wish to take part in this proposal.
9. Village matters.

9.1. Parish Room roof insulation. The Council had previously accepted a quotation of £1,481.75 + VAT to insulate the roof as part of the roof replacement works. This would not exactly comply with the new regulations but would achieve certification. The cost of insulation to meet the current regulations would be £3,861.45 + VAT and the Council accepted the quotation.
9.2. Public Conveniences. This item was discussed at the beginning of the meeting. A well attended public meeting which took place immediately prior to this meeting identified a need for public toilets in Hathersage. 

The Council agreed to open negotiations with DDDC to take over the toilets and bus shelter.

 Crucial to the negotiations are the following

· The need to obtain the freehold of the property. 

· The updating of the facilities by DDDC. 

· The provision of a grant to assist with running costs. 

· The Council would be looking for any grant to be linked to a proportion of income from the car park.
The clerk will write to DDDC with a proposal.

The Council will set up a negotiating team. The clerk will contact Outseats Parish Council asking for its support and inviting it to appoint a representative to the negotiating committee. 

9.3. Village Centre Group update. Cllr Cartledge reported that the latest suggestions from the Village Centre Group were for a two storey building to replace the current toilet block. The view of the Council is that the smallest possible single storey block should be built. The clerk will notify the Group accordingly.
9.4. Stone Sett Footpath. This has now been repaired and the Council has received two voluntary donations toward the cost of repair from house holders living in the vicinity of the path.
9.5. School Governor appointment. The current Council representative is Jo Wood. The clerk to the School Governors has advised that her term of office finishes in September 2014. 
9.6. Grit bin on Ladybower Drive. DCC has notified the Council that it does not intend to re-locate the grit bin. 
10. Recreation Committee. The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting held on 9 August 2011 had been circulated. 
10.1. Cllr Jackson reported that Sir Hugh & Lady Sykes were continuing their support of the pool with a donation of £5,000 over five years. The Council is very grateful and a letter of thanks has been sent.
10.2. Shine TV had asked if it could host “The Biggest Loser” at the swimming pool. The pool would need to be closed for a day on 28 September but the TV company would pay a fee which would compensate for any loss of income. The Council agreed to support this venture.
10.3. The hard play area energy efficient floodlights have now been installed.
11. Outseats Parish Council.

11.1. Out seats Parish Council had requested support for its letter to DCC regarding snow and ice problems. The letter had been circulated and the Council was happy to write a letter of support highlighting the lack of gritting between Surprise View and Fox House.
11.2. The clerk has suggested to Outseats that the meeting to discuss joint funding and representation on Recreation committee be held at 7.00 pm on Tuesday 4 October, immediately prior to the HPC meeting. 
11.3. Councillor Rodgers will represent Hathersage Parish Council at the next meeting of Outseats Parish Council which takes place on Monday 26 September at 7.30 pm in the Hathersage Memorial Hall, Sampson Room.                                                                       
12. The contents of circulation pack were noted as follows:-
Village Centre Minutes
DALC Circular 38/11

PDNPA News bulletins

Rural Services Network weekly News Digests

Journal of Local Planning

Fields in Trust Funding Opportunities

Memorial Hall Management Committee Minutes

PPPF Newsletter.
13. Date of next meeting – 4 October 2011.
14. Other items for information or October’s agenda.
14.1. Progress on diversion of public footpath on allotments field.
14.2. Diamond Jubilee.
14.3. Additional grit bins

14.4. Speed bumps on Moorland Road.
.
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